Call of a Fish

Dear Mr. Tung Chee Hwa,


I am writing to complain about the deteriorating condition of Victoria Harbour in the recent years. We, fishes, have lived in Victoria Harbour for generations, but we have never seen our harbour so polluted. As a representative of the inhabitants of the Victoria Harbour, I solemnly make this complaint to you and to all the citizens of Hong Kong, and hope to bring your attention to the problem.


We, fishes, were borne by Victoria Harbour. The harbour is like our mother, she provides us with warmth, food and shelter. We cannot live without her, and neither can you, for the deep Victoria Harbour is the most valuable natural resource in Hong Kong. 


Centuries ago, when Hong Kong was just a fishing port, the people there earned a living by catching fishes provided by Victoria Harbour. Decades ago, Victoria Harbour helped to transform Hong Kong from a fishing port to an entreport and then into a trading center, promoting trade and prosperity with her deep harbour. Today, Victoria Harbour provides a unique tourist spot for Hong Kong’s tourism. Without her, Hong Kong would not be the ‘Hong Kong’ today. But look at what you have done to her now.

Victoria Harbour is seriously polluted. I believe that you would not deny that there are always small heaps of rubbish floating here and there, making our living environment filthy and unhygienic. Also, the ferries that travel between Kowloon and Hong Kong Island often leak oil, killing fishes nearby and polluting the nearby habitants. One of Hong Kong’s tourist attractions is the beautiful harbour. Tourists just love to across the harbour by ferries to enjoy the sky-blue water, the faint smell of sea and the scenery. I am sure tourists would not like to travel across a nasty rubbish-filled harbour, would they?

 The harbour was once a clean, cosy home for us, but now it has turned into a place filled with waste and traps. Each year thousands of fish like me are caught between plastic hooks and rings, not to mention all those who have died of suffocation because they cannot find their way out of the plastic bags you deposited so thoughtlessly into the harbour.  


I think it is intolerable that domestic and chemical waste should be drained into the harbour. What do you think the harbour is? Victoria Harbour is certainly not a dumping ground! What you have done has not only polluted the sea, but has also greatly harmed the health of marine life. Our clear water has now become smelly and murky, making dolphins and fishes sick and miserable. But the worst of all is the chemical waste deposited into the harbour. Many of my relatives and friends have died from being poisoned by chemical waste drained from the factories. Some species now even face the danger of becoming extinct. We, fishes, are not the only victims of the chemical waste; you are too! If I am not mistaken, every year some people in Hong Kong fall ill after taking contaminated fish. And who is to be blamed?


It is true that Hong Kong lacks flat land, but it is not fair for you to reclaim land from Victoria Harbour and decrease our living space just to satisfy your own needs. Look at the harbour; it was wide and deep, but now it is getting narrower and shallower. Shipping goods is still one of Hong Kong’s important industries today, but after reclamation the once deep harbour will become narrower and shallower, making it difficult for ships to anchor. This will lead to a decline of the trading industry. Maybe ten or twenty years later ‘Victoria Harbour’ would be renamed ‘Victoria River’. 


Victoria Harbour is our home and it is also yours. But look how you have damaged it! If you do not do something quick we may either live in a harbour of rubbish or have no harbour at all in the future. But how can we turn it back to the clean harbour it once was? Although we fishes cannot offer much physical help, here are some suggestions on ways to solve the problem that I think might be useful.


To start with, I think educating the public to appreciate the beauty of Victoria Harbour is extremely important. Only when they love the harbour will they protect it. The government can do so by organizing carnivals, cleaning campaigns, free tours around the harbour and competitions on protecting Victoria Harbour so that people start to pay attention to the harbour and learn to love it. 


Also I think the government should fine individuals and firms that pollute the harbour by throwing rubbish and depositing chemical waste into it. The government had set policies like this, but nobody seemed to care about it very much. There was no implementation of the policy. I believe that if the government really punished these people, the situation would be improved and it could also act as a reminder for others.


It is absolutely necessary to have government control on the amount of land that can be reclaimed each year. It may even be necessary to ban the act of reclamation completely. Reclamation not only kills us, but it also exploits Hong Kong’s most important nature resource.


As many fish are killed by pollution, I think it would be a good idea to create some artificial reefs using derelict ships, scrapped cars, old tyres, redundant planes to provide accommodation and offer food to fish, plants and other organisms, so that the number and species of fish can be increased and some of the waste can be fully utilized. For example, in the US, the artificial relief made from cleaned up rigs and tanks have attracted fish and protected the existing habitat.


Victoria Harbour is not only our home but also our pride. It is our duty to love and protect it. I hope the condition of the Victoria Harbour will be improved soon.

Yours Sincerely,

Fishely

